# **Current Bibliography**

"Current Bibliography" is an annotated index to research on recording history that has appeared recently in small circulation journals. To be indexed here an article must be in English, be reasonably substantive, and deal with recording history – as opposed to musicology, sociology, or contemporary subjects such as record reviews. "W/D" or "discog." indicates that the article was accompanied by something at least remotely resembling a discography.

Issues covered this time were received between September, 1993, and March, 1994. If you contact one of these publications or authors, please mention ARSC and "Current Bibliography."

#### Notes

It was with surprise and pleasure that I recently stumbled on new issues of the English periodical *The Gunn Report*, previously lost and presumed dead. John and Carole Gunn's whimsical auction list cum research newsletter was published regularly from c.1968 to 1989, when it was last seen at no. 107. Now nos. 109-111 have suddenly surfaced at the New York Public Library, dated December 1992 to late 1993 (don't ask what happened to No. 108 – I have no idea!). They are included here. The Gunns have not responded to inquiries, so if you write to them you are on your own.

Another English veteran of the 1960s, the highly regarded jazz periodical *Storyville*, may soon be coming to an end. Founder/editor Laurie Wright has announced his retirement after six more issues, unless "satisfactory arrangements" can be made (i.e., a buyer found). Back issues, which have always been kept in print – a laudable practice which more publications should follow – are now being sold off.

#### In the Works...

Mentioned in the last issue of Dr. Rainer Lotz's ambitious project to publish a multivolume German National Discography brings to mind two other ongoing projects that may be of interest. When I reviewed the Document CD "The Earliest Negro Vocal Quartets, 1894-1928" in Volume 23 No. 2 I had no idea of the extent of Austrian producer Johnny Parth's work in preserving 78 r.p.m. era blues recordings. He has been at it since the 1950s, and his catalog now boasts approximately 300 discs, all kept in print and now all available on CD. Artists range from blues shouters to black country dance, jug bands, barrelhouse piano and gospel. An international network of collectors,

whom he credits, helps him dig up copies of incredible rarities. If you are interested in this material write for a catalog to Johnny Parth, Eipeldauerstrabe 23/43/5, A-1220 Vienna, Austria.

At the other extreme of the musical spectrum - and I draw no value judgments here - West Coast engineer/collector John B. Gray has just completed a project to make high quality tape transfers of the entire catalog of Hit of the Week records. As collectors of early 1930s recordings know, these cardboard discs were quite well recorded and featured some important stars of the day including Gene Austin, Rudy Vallee, Eddie Cantor, Ben Pollack and even Duke Ellington (as the "Harlem Hot Chocolates"). Issued one per week and sold on newsstands for 15¢, they represent a cross-section of the pop hits of the day. Many are so up-tempo and cheerful one wonders if there was really a Depression going on. Gray is turning his tapes over to the International Association of Jazz Record Collectors, which operates a reissue program and will hopefully make them available to collectors. If you are interested in such an issue write the IAJRC (see address under IAJRC Journal). A complete discography of HOW commercial releases, by Howard J. Waters, was published in 1960 in Record Research no. 26 (now, sadly, out of print); a listing of advertising records manufactured by HOW's parent company, Durium, by Kurt Nauck, is in the New Amberola Graphic, October 1993.

## The Copyright Wars: Reports from the Front

ARSC's indefatigable Dr. Michael Biel provides information on two recent non-main-stream publications dealing with copyright issues, and the use the recording industry has made of these laws to assert almost total control over music distribution in the US. The industry's "we control EVERYTHING" posture is so extreme it might in other circumstances be amusing (rather like the "we control the vertical, we control the horizontal..." of the 1960s TV show *The Outer Limits*). But when lawyers attack, humor withers, as the comedy group Negativland found when attorneys for the rock group U2 decided the comics' latest satirical CD sampled too much of their client's music. The group's tribulations are detailed in a magazine called *Negativland: The Letter U and the Numeral 2*, which apparently published only one issue (address: 1920 Monument Blvd. MF-1, Concord, CA 94520).

The second publication is *Gray Areas*, which states as its purpose the interesting goal to "examine the gray areas of life... subject matter which is illegal, immoral and/or controversial." The Fall 1993 issue has several articles on record piracy, including an interview with the head of the RIAA's anti-piracy unit, Steven D'Onofrio. Address: P.O. Box 808, Broomall, PA 19008-0808.

#### Heads I Win, Tails You Lose?

Those who bid on mail auctions may be interested in the following tale. Recently I bid on a series of early 78s offered by an East Coast jazz and blues dealer. Although the bids varied quite a bit, I lost them all by similar small amounts. Losing items in an auction isn't unusual, but this pattern seemed to be (the instructions made no mention of "bid topping"), so I inquired as to what had happened. The dealer straightforwardly replied that no, he did not allow bid topping, but whenever he wanted a record which had been placed with him on consignment, he simply added a little bit to the highest bid, paid the consignor himself, and kept it. In this case he kept them all. "Maybe

there's no completely fair way of collecting rare records," he added, "but this is certainly fair to the seller."

But is it fair to the bidders? Without being told, they are used to set the price, but in fact they have no chance of winning. Perhaps the practice is more widespread than I realize, and this dealer was simply being honest about it (at least, when asked). Is it fair? You decide.

## Correspondence

David D. Ginsburg writes in response to the mention last time of *DISCoveries*' "Reference Library" column. He points out that he, not the current author as I had stated, originated the column in *Goldmine* in the early 1980s. Speaking of reference books, the October 29, 1993, issue of *Goldmine* contains an interesting essay by William Ruhlmann entitled "Music Books – Why Are There So Many Errors?" Why indeed.

Another item in the last issue concerned "National One-Hit Wonder Day." This brought a surprising note from a gentleman named Steven Rosen who said that he had originated the event in 1990, and that it was an off-shoot of his magazine *One Shot.* Readers fascinated by the ephemeral may contact him at 11667 Elkhead Range Road, Littleton, CO 80127.

## One More Thing...

Isn't it nice when one of those little problems that has annoyed you for years is suddenly solved? For collectors who have always had problems centering early 78s with odd-sized spindle holes (Standards, Harmonys, Uniteds, Aretinos) dealer Kurt Nauck is offering a set of plexiglass spindle adaptors of various sizes, neatly stacked on their own little base, for about \$8. Contact him for current price and availability (his address is in the ARSC Membership Directory). Now if someone can only produce an accessory to make those cardboard Hit of the Week records lie flat...

Thanks to Joe Pengelly and to the staff of the Rodgers & Hammerstein Archives, New York Public Library, for information used this time.

#### **Publications Listed:**

Absolute Sound, P.O. Box 6547, Syracuse, NY 13217.

American Music, University of Illinois Press, 54 E. Gregory Drive, Champaign, IL 61820

Antique Phonograph Monthly, 502 East 17th St., Brooklyn, NY 11226

Antique Phonograph News, Canadian Antique Phonograph Society, 122 Major St., Toronto, Ont. M5S 2L2 Canada

Australasian Record and Music Review, 15 Lowanna Ave., Baulkham Hills, NSW 2153, Australia

Australasian Sound Archive, journal of the Australasian Sound Recordings Association, c/o John Spence, ABC Radio Archives, ABC Ultimo Centre Level 4, Ultimo 2007, Australia Bluegrass Unlimited, Box 111, Broad Run, VA 22014

DISCoveries, Box 309, Fraser, MI 48026

Echoes Of the Past, Box 40, Agawam, MA 01001

Goldmine, 700 East State St., Iola, WI 54990

Gunn Report, Bramble Hall Lane, Daws Heath, Hadleigh, Essex SS7 2XG England

Hi-Fi News & Record Review, Link House, Dingwall Ave., Croydon CR9 2TA, England

Hillandale News, c/o D.M. Field, Hon. Treasurer, City of London Phonograph & Gramophone Society, 116 Tanhouse Lane, Malvern Link, Worcs., England WR14 1LG

Historic Record, The, 185 The Wheel, Ecclesfield, Sheffield S30 3ZA, England

IAJRC Journal, International Assoc. of Jazz Record Collectors, 127 Briarcliff Lane, Bel Air, MD 21014

I.S.A.M. Newsletter, Institute for Studies in American Music, Conservatory of Music, Brooklyn College, Brooklyn, NY 11210

 ${\it In The Groove}, {\it Michigan Antique Phonograph Society}, 2609 \ {\it Devonshire}, {\it Lansing}, {\it MI} \\ 48910$ 

International Talking Machine Review, 105 Sturdee Ave., Gillingham, Kent ME7 2HG, England

The Jazz Archivist, Hogan Jazz Archive, Howard-Tilton Memorial Library, Tulane University, New Orleans, LA 70118

JazzTimes, 7961 Eastern Avenue, Suite 303, Silver Springs, MD 20910-4898

Jerry's Rhythm Rag, Carl A. Hallstrom, Liljefors gata 85, S-754 29 Uppsala, Sweden

Joslin's Jazz Journal, Box 213, Parsons, KS 67357

Journal of Country Music, Country Music Foundation, 4 Music Square East, Nashville, TN 37203

Memory Lane, 226 Station Rd., Leigh on Sea, Essex, SS9 3BS England

New Amberola Graphic, 37 Caledonia St., St. Johnsbury, VT 05819

New Orleans Music, 127 Mount Drive, Urmston, Manchester M31 1QA, England

Old Time Country, Center for the Study of Southern Culture, University of Mississippi, University, MS 38677

Popular Music & Society, Bowling Green University Popular Press, Bowling Green, OH 43403

Record Collector, The, c/o Larry Lustig, 111 Longshots Close, Broomfield, Chelmsford, Essex CM1 5DU, England

Record Collectors Monthly, Box 75, Mendham, NJ 07945

Record Finder, Box 1047, Glen Allen, VA 23060

78 Quarterly, P.O. Box 283, Key West, FL 33041

Sound Box, The, Calif. Antique Phono. Society, Box 67, Duarte, CA 91010
Soundtrack!, Luc Van De Ven, Astridlaan 171, 2800 Mechelen, Belgium
Storyville, 66 Fairview Drive, Chigwell, Essex, IG7 6HS, England
Tailgate Ramblings, 3608 35th St. NW, Washington, DC 20016
Vintage Light Music, 4 Harvest Bank Road, West Wickham, Kent, England

## Popular, General

Allen, Perry (disc jockey), by Sherry Daniel, in "Faves of the Airwaves" column, DISCoveries Nov 1993, p.125

"Australian Compositions Recorded in England" (1920-1926), Australasian Record & Music Review Jul 1993, p.3-4

Barlow, Charlie, by Chris Hayes, in "Dance Bands at the Local Palais," *Memory Lane* Winter 1993, p.39,42

Benson, Ivy, "An Appreciation," by Alasdair Fenton, Vintage Light Music Winter 1994, p.2-3

Benson, Ivy, obit., by John W. Booth, W/D, International Talking Machine Review No. 84 (Summer 1993), p.2464-2465

Benson, Ivy, obit., by Chris Hayes, Memory Lane Winter 1993, p.27-29

Bernstein, Elmer (film composer), an interview by Daniel Mangodt & Luc Van De Ven, *Soundtrack!* Dec 1993, p.28-30

Bowlly, Al, "Restless," a 1935 interview, by Joan Francis, *Memory Lane* Autumn 1993, p.26-27

Brox, Lorayne, obit., reprinted from Variety,  $New\ Amberola\ Graphic\ Oct\ 1993$ , p.21

Buffet, Jimmy, "The Beach Bum Who Broke the Bank," by William Ruhlmann, is about the "one hit wonder" who has grossed \$20 million over the last two years, according to *Forbes*, W/D, *Goldmine* Feb 4, 1994, p.14-33

Cacavas, John (film composer), an interview by Randall D. Larson, *Soundtrack!* Dec 1993, p.26-27

Christmas Records (1950s-on), by David A. Milberg, "Christmas Collectibles on Disk in a CD World" concerns original issues, not CD reissues, *DISCoveries* Dec 1993, p.38-39

Christmas Records in the Rock Era: "Jingle Bell Rock," by Dave Marsh & Steve Propes, excerpted from the authors' book *Merry Christmas*, *Baby: Holiday Music From Bing to Sting, DISCoveries* Dec 1993, p.35-37

Clare, Tom, a brief biographical sketch by Frank Andrews, in "More Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels," *Hillandale News* Oct 1993, p.327

Crew-Cuts, The, "Pop Rock Pioneers," by Jay Warner, W/D, DISCoveries Feb 1994, p.108-109

Crosby, Bing, by William Ruhlmann, "Swingin' (On a) Star, The Road to Bing Crosby," W/D, Goldmine Dec 24, 1993, p.14-44,64,66,121-128

Cylinder Records, "Introductions I Have Met" by Bevis Faversham & Jason Stryker, discusses the opening announcements on early cylinders, *Sound Box* Nov 1993, p.unnumbered

Daniels, Joe, obit. by Chris Hayes & Bert Wilcox, Memory Lane Winter 1993, p.26-

Davis, Don (film composer), an interview by Jorg Kremer, Soundtrack! Sep 1993, p.61-63

De Groot, David, by Peter Cliffe, *Historic Record* No. 30 (Jan 1994), p.20-23 Dean, Syd, obit., by Chris Hayes, *Memory Lane* Winter 1993, p.33

Demensions (sic), The, "Somewhere Over the Rainbow," by Jay Warner, W/D, DISCoveries Oct 1993, p.44,46

Desmond, Florence, "A Tribute," by Max Drew,  $Vintage\ Light\ Music\ Autumn\ 1993,$  p.7

Donaldson, Walter (songwriter), by Bob Deal, in "They Also Said It With Music," *Memory Lane* Winter 1993, p.40-42

Duncan, Agnes, and the Glasgow Orpheus Choir, by Robert Rankine, *Hillandale News* Feb 1994, p.401-402

Eckstein, Billy, obit., by Kenneth Pitt, *Memory Lane* Autumn 1993, p.17-18 Elfman, Danny (film composer), an interview by Didier Deutsch, *Soundtrack!* Dec 1993, p.8-10

England – Best Sellers of the 78 rpm era, by Brian Rust, "The Age Concern Appeal: A Final Report" concerns Rust's review of thousands of discs donated in a charity drive, *Historic Record* No. 30 (Jan 1994), p.9-11

Etting, Ruth, "Is That Who I Think It Is?" by Martin Bryan, describes a possible Etting item on Columbia 1338-D, under the name "Mirth Mack," *New Amberola Graphic* Oct 1993, p.19

Evans, George, obit., by Bert Wilcox, Memory Lane Autumn 1993, p.16-17

Festival of Britain, by David Mason, discusses recordings related to the exposition held in London in 1951, W/D, *Historic Record* No. 29 (Oct 1993), p.11-19

Flower pots, melting 78 r.p.m. records to become, by H.C.M., "A Novel Use For Old Records," a reprint from *Gramophone & Radio News* (May 1931) on how to melt disks into bowl shape, *Gunn Report* No. 109 (Dec 1992), p.10-11

Frank, Aubrey, obit., by Chris Hayes, Memory Lane Winter 1993, p.29-30

Gideon, Melville, by Peter Cliffe, about the American-born composer and pianist who settled in England in the early 1900s, *Historic Record* No. 30 (Jan 1994), p.33-36

Gladstone, William, by Peter Burgis, a transcription of a possible 1890 recording by the statesman, in "Puzzle Plate" column, *Australasian Record & Music Review* Jul 1993, p.24

Goldsmith, Jerry, filmography/discography, by Ronald L. Bohn et al; the composer is quoted as saying "there are too many records of mine out there, and I'd like to eliminate 90% of them"; Soundtrack! Sep 1993, p.22-42

Gray, Barry, "Music With Strings," by Theodore De Klerk, also an interview by Randall D. Larson, W/D, *Soundtrack!* Sep 1993, p.10-18

Gray, Johnnie, by Chris Hayes, in "Chris Hayes Remembers,"  $\it Memory\ Lane$  Winter 1993, p.6-10,14

Hall, Adelaide, obit., by Glenn Collins, reprinted with comment from the New York Times, New Amberola Graphic Oct 1993, p.21

Halloween, Records About, by David A. Milberg, "Oldies But Ghoulies... A Brief History of Halloween's Greatest Hits," W/D, DISCoveries Oct 1993, p.125-127

Harding, Kay, "The Kay Harding Story," by Bob Deal, *Memory Lane* Autumn 1993, p.36-41

Hurdy Gurdys on record, "Signor Hurdi-Gurdi (Revisited)," by Lynn E. Andersen, adds to the author's article in the Sep/Oct 1993 issue, *Antique Phonograph News* Mar/Apr 1994, p.8

Hurst, Jan, "Brighton Sea Step," by Brian Reynolds & Michael Lee, Vintage Light Music Winter 1994, p.4-6

International Sweethearts of Rhythm, "Let Us Not Forget" by Bert Booth, *Memory Lane* Winter 1993, p.12-14

Jack the Ripper, recordings about, by J.R. Wrigley, with annotated discog., *Historic Record* No. 30 (Jan 1994), p.28-32

Jones, Gwen, obit., by Chris Hayes, Memory Lane Winter 1993, p.30

Jose, Richard, "Countertenor and Recording Pioneer," by Tim Gracyk, *Antique Phonograph News* Jan/Feb 1994, p.3-5,8-11

Jose, Richard, letters from by Joe Pengelly & Tim Gracyk contain new information on the countertenor's career, including the discovery of a 1945 book written about him, *Antique Phonograph News* Mar/Apr 1994, p.10-12

Juke Box Comics, by George Moonoogian, discusses a line of comic books devoted to popular recording artists in the late 1940s, in "Graphic Echoes" column, *Echoes of the Past* No. 26 (Winter 1993), p.22-23

Kraft, David (journalist), obit. by Randall Larson, *Soundtrack!* Sep 1993, p.3 Lay, Brownie, "Brownie Lay At Banbury," by Chris Hayes, in "Dance Bands at the Local Palais," *Memory Lane* Autumn 1993, p.34-35

Mairants, Ivor, "My Geraldo Years," cont., by Ivor Mairants, *Memory Lane* Autumn 1993, p.29-31

Massani, Pompeo (painter), "The Massani Painting Mystery" by Allen Koenigsberg traces the history of the famous "Old Couple Listening to a Phonograph" picture, used in early 1900s Edison advertising, *Antique Phonograph Monthly* Vol. XI No. 2 (1993), p.3-6

Moore, Gerry, obit., by Bert Wilcox, *Memory Lane* Autumn 1993, p.14-16 Motion Pictures, "Dance Bands on Film," by Richard Johnson, discusses British bands of the 1930s and 1940s that made films, *Gunn Report* No. 110, 111 (1993), p.110:8, 111:7

Movies, Depiction of early records and recording in, by David Lennick, "Play It Again.. And Again... Till You Get It Right" recalls inaccurate scenes in many famous films, *Antique Phonograph News* Nov/Dec 1993, p.10-11

Nipper (Victor dog logo), "The 'Nipper' Story," by Ron Wills, *Australasian Sound Archive* Spring 1993 (No. 15), p.27-36

"Novelty Records" by Richard J. Johnson, discusses various odd UK discs of the 78 rpm era, including Tuck cards, Durium, Queen's doll house discs, etc., *Historic Record* No. 29 (Oct 1993), p.19,28,35

Oldham, Derek, and Winnie Melville, by Peter Cliffe; more in No. 30 (p.2-3); *Historic Record* No. 29 (Oct 1993), p.6-8

Orchestras, Various (UK), by Alan Hindmarch, is a round-up of small ensembles of the 78 rpm era, including DeGroot, Campoli, Columbo, Oloff, King, Squire, etc., *Historic Record* No. 30 (Jan 1994), p.24-25

Palm Court Orchestra, The, by Alan Hindmarch, *Historic Record* No. 29 (Oct 1993), p.29-30

Peers, Donald, by Chris Hayes, *Memory Lane* Autumn 1993, p.10-13,18 Phonograph in literature: "The Ghostly Phonograph" by Virginia L. Clark, describes the appearance of a phonograph in the Conan Doyle short story, "The Japanned Box," *In The Groove* Feb 1994, p.6-7

Platters, The, "Heaven on Earth," by Jay Warner, W/D, DISCoveries Dec 1993, p.112-113,115

Preuss, Oscar, "An Admirable Man," by George Frow, about the EMI recording manager active from the 1900s to the 1950s, *Hillandale News* Feb 1994, p.395-400

Raymond Dance Band (on Australian Regal), a listing of US and UK dance bands which used this pseudonym on Australian Regal during 1927-1928, *Australasian Record & Music Review* Jul 1993, p.4

Riddick, Billy, obit., by Bert Wilcox, Memory Lane Winter 1993, p.33,35

Robeson, Paul, "Ol' Man Robeson: He Just Kept Singin' Along" by Joe Klee, in column "From the Golden Age," *Antique Phonograph Monthly* Vol. XI No. 2 (1993), p.12-15

Romain, Abe, "The Career of Abe Romain," W/D of the Australian bandleader, Australasian Record & Music Review Oct 1993, p.3-13

Scott, Leon, "The Father of Sound Recording," by George Taylor, about the French inventor who in the 1850s found a way to record – but not play back – sound, *Hillandale News* Oct 1993, p.315-319

Sharpe, Cedric, by Arthur C. Payne, reprinted from *Talking Machine News*, Jan 1922, W/D; more in Winter 1994 issue (pp.1,6,19), *Vintage Light Music* Autumn 1993, p.4-6

"Stamps on Records," by Adam Miller, describes the royalty stamps affixed to record labels in Australia, Australasian Record & Music Review Jul 1993, p.17-21

Tango, "An Invitation to the Real Argentine Tango," by Peter Mayer, includes mention of notable "real" tango orchestras on record, *International Talking Machine Review* No. 84 (Summer 1993), p.2466

Tennyson, Alfred Lord, "The Tennyson Cylinders" by Peter Copeland, discusses the famous cylinders made by the poet in 1890, and their subsequent history, *Historic Record* No. 29 (Oct 1993), p.31-35

Theremin, Leon, obit., by George Frow, in "People, Places and Things" column, *Hillandale News* Feb 1994, p.415

Times Square Record Store (New York City), by Jerry Greene, "My Memories of Times Square Record Store," about the R&B outlet of the 1950s, *DISCoveries* Jan 1994, p.101-103

Tokens, The, "The Tokens and Their B.T. Puppy," by Jay Warner, W/D, and an interview with member Jay Segal, *DISCoveries* Dec 1993, p.117-121

Trumpet Players in 1920s-1930s UK dance bands, by Joe Freeman, a survey, Gunn Report No. 109 (Dec 1992), p.7-9

Van Eps, Fred, "Fred Van Eps and his Recording Banjo," by Pat Doyle, *Hillandale News* Feb 1994, p.403-407

Victor Salon Orchestra, by Dennis E. Ferrara, W/D, in "Orthophonically Speaking" column, *New Amberola Graphic* Oct 1993, p.18-19

Walters, Abe, obit., by Chris Hayes, Memory Lane Winter 1993, p.30-33

Williams, John (film composer), an interview by Yann Merluzeau, Soundtrack! Sep 1993, p.4-9

Wilson, Jack, "Great Star of Radio's Golden Days," by Stuart Upton, Vintage Light Music Winter 1994, p.14-15

#### Labels (US Unless Otherwise Indicated)

Aco/Aeolian-Vocalion/Vocalion (1920s UK labels), by Peter Copeland, a dating guide for British coarse-groove issues, *Historic Record* No. 30 (Jan 1994), p.12-15 Aeolian-Vocalion (1920s UK label) – see Aco/Aeolian-Vocalion/Vocalion

Berliner (1890s label), "Further Supplementary Remarks" by Peter Adamson, concerns suffix letters, late European issues, puzzle plates, and other matters, *Historic Record* No. 30 (Jan 1994), p.26-27

Berliner (1890s label), "Problems With Berliners" by Peter Adamson, discusses various pressing and numbering anomalies, *Historic Record* No. 30 (Jan 1994), p.7-8

Berliner (1890s label), repertoire, by Brian Rust, "Long, Long Ago; A Look At the Berliner Repertoire" discusses both American and British issues, in general terms; *Historic Record* No. 29 (Oct 1993), p.36-40

Black Top (1981 label), by Bill Dahl, Goldmine Mar 18, 1994, p.20-24

Broadway (1920s label), 5000 Race Series, by Tom Tsotsi, "Another Unknown Issue Appears," in "Unsanctioned Comments on Blues" column, *Joslin's Jazz Journal* Nov 1993, p.13

Challenge (1927 label), 800 series, by Rolf von Arx, 78 Quarterly Vol. 1 No. 8 (1993), p.64

Columbia (1940s Australian label), "Columbia Masters Used for Dubbing" (c.1940), studies matrices used for this purpose, *Australasian Record & Music Review* Oct 1993, p.16

Delmark (1950s label), by Robert G. Koester, "The Relative Scarcity of Various Delmark Albums," by the label's owner, W/D, *DISCoveries* Nov 1993, p.115-117 Delmark (1950s label), "The Delmark Records Story," by George Hansen,

DISCoveries Nov 1993, p.110-114

Diamond (label), "Diamonds Are Forever," by Frank Andrews, labels by that name from the 1900s to the 1940s, W/D and illus. of Diamond picture discs (1930s UK label), International Talking Machine Review No. 84 (Summer 1993), p.2455-2463

Dischord (1980 label), by Stephen Thompson, *Goldmine* Mar 18, 1994, p.34,78 Dojo (1980s UK reissue label), by Michael Heatley, *Goldmine* Mar 18, 1994, p.28,76

Durium (1930s label), discography of advertising records, by Kurt Nauck, is a long listing of special advertiser pressings, many in odd sizes, *New Amberola Graphic* Oct 1993, p.3-5

Edison (1910s label), "2-Minute Blue Amberols," by Ron Dethlefson, reproduces an original Mexican supplement listing 87 releases, *In The Groove* Dec 1993, p.6-8

Embassy (1929 Australian label), discog., Australasian Record & Music Review Jul 1993, p.9-16

EMI (1960s UK label), "The Sound of EMI Stereo, Part 2," by Michael Gray, classical recordings of the 1960s and beyond, *Absolute Sound Jun/Jul* 1993 (No. 88), p.90-99

Gennett (1915 label), "Capturing America's Grassroots," by Rick Kennedy, a brief history, from the author of a forthcoming book on the label, 78 *Quarterly* Vol. 1 No. 8 (1993), p.35-54

Gennett (1920s label), "Gennett-Champion Blues," by Tom Tsotsi, blues recordings on the labels, 78 Quarterly Vol. 1 No. 8 (1993), p.95-102

Gramophone Co. (UK), dating guide, by Peter Copeland, "Gramophone Co. Overseas Recordings 1934-1958" covers matrix series KA (Spain) to ZA (Switzerland); more in No.30 (p.4); *Historic Record* No. 29 (Oct 1993), p.23-28

Gramophone Co. (UK), early matrix numbering, amends an earlier article by Peter Copeland on the numbering of 1901-1902 discs; in "Editorial"; *Historic Record* No. 29 (Oct 1993), p.2-3

Green Linnet (1970s label), by William Ruhlmann, about the Connecticut-based

label specializing in Celtic music, Goldmine Mar 18, 1994, p.36,78,139

GRP (1978 label), by William Ruhlmann, Goldmine Mar 18, 1994, p.48,142,144

HMV (1920s Australian label), "The HMV Letters" reproduces original correspondence pertaining to the establishment of the Australian label in 1925, Australasian Record & Music Review Oct 1993, p.20-22

HRS (1937 label), "Hot Record Society," reprinted from Jazz Hot, May 1937, Jerry's Rhythm Rag Spring 1993, p.25

Lyric (1970s Australian reissue label), discog., Australasian Record & Music Review Oct 1993, p.17-19

Mimosa/Victory (1920s UK labels), by Arthur Badrock, "American Masters on Crystalate Mini-Discs," a discography of the small discs and origins of the recordings, *International Talking Machine Review* No. 84 (Summer 1993), p.2447-2450

Modern (1940s label), by Steve Propes, "Modern Label Copies and Sound-a-Likes (1951-1954)," *Echoes of the Past* No. 26 (Winter 1993), p.26-27

Parrot (1953 label), by Robert Pruter, *Goldmine* Mar 18, 1994, p.30,32,76,78 Plattavox (c.1952 Australian label), by Frank Van Straten, a short history, including a corrected spelling of the label name (it has two "t's"), *Australasian Record & Music Review* Jul 1993, p.21

QRS (early 1900s piano roll label), John Nelson ruminates on the meaning of those mysterious initials, Q-R-S, as have so many before him, *IAJRC Journal* Fall 1993, p.67

RCA (1960s label), "Jack Pfeiffer and Living Stereo" by Steve Garfinkel is an interview with the producer responsible for many of RCA's classical recordings of the period, *Absolute Sound* Summer 1993 (No. 89), p.71-75

Relic (1962 label), by Bill Dahl, Goldmine Mar 18, 1994, p.52,54,144-145 Relix (1980 label), by Jeff Tamarkin, Goldmine Mar 18, 1994, p.38,40,140,142 Tanza (1940s New Zealand label), discog., continued, Australasian Record & Music Review Jul, Oct 1993, p.Jl:5-8,O:14-16

V-Discs (1940s label), "Basie, Benny, Glenn Miller Record Again – For Army," reprinted from *Metronome*, Jan 1944, *Jerry's Rhythm Rag* Summer 1993, p.25

Verve (1956 label), by William Ruhlmann, Goldmine Mar 18, 1994, p.16-17,74

Victor "Red Seal" Lawsuit (1940), by Herman Paikoff, details Victor's suit against Columbia and Decca attempting to prevent them from issuing red-labeled discs; *New Amberola Graphic* Oct 1993, p.12-16

Victor (1900s label), "Balloon Fell on Him" by Allen Koenigsberg recounts a 1905 incident in which a large advertising balloon collapsed on a worker in New York City, *Antique Phonograph Monthly* Vol. XI No. 2 (1993), p.7-10

Victor (1901 label), "Making a Talking Machine" by Day Allen Willey, is a reprint of an illustrated article about the Victor factory, from *The Technical World*, Nov. 1904, New Amberola Graphic Oct 1993, p.6-11

Vocalion (1920s UK label) - see Aco/Aeolian-Vocalion/Vocalion

#### Classical

Belmas, Xenia, by Paul Lewis, W/D (1927-1932), *Record Collector* Vol. 38 No. 4 (Oct/Dec 1993), p.242-252

Cavalieri, Lina, a brief biographical sketch by Frank Andrews, in "More Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels," *Hillandale News* Oct 1993, p.326 Cernikoff, Wladimir, a brief biographical sketch by Frank Andrews, in "More Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels," *Hillandale News* Oct 1993, p.326 Chandos, Lloyd, a brief biographical sketch by Frank Andrews, in "More

Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels," Hillandale News Oct 1993, p.326-327

Cleather, E. Gordon, a brief biographical sketch by Frank Andrews, in "More Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels," *Hillandale News* Oct 1993, p.327

Coltham, Sidney, a brief biographical sketch by Frank Andrews, in "More

Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels," Hillandale News Oct 1993, p.327-328

"Committee For the Promotion of New Music, The," by Peter Adamson, about the British organization founded in 1943 to promote modern composers; W/D of recorded works, and biographies; *Hillandale News* Oct 1993, p.355-376

Connell, Horatio, a brief biographical sketch by Frank Andrews, in "More Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels," *Hillandale News* Oct 1993, p.328

Copland, Charles, a brief biographical sketch by Frank Andrews, in "More Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels," *Hillandale News* Oct 1993, p.328

Corri, Mme. Ghita, a brief biographical sketch by Frank Andrews, in "More Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels," *Hillandale News* Oct 1993, p.328-329

Crossley, Ada, a brief biographical sketch by Frank Andrews, in "More Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels," *Hillandale News* Oct 1993, p.329

D'Oisly, Maurice, a brief biographical sketch by Frank Andrews, in "More Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels, Part 5," *Hillandale News* Feb 1994, p.409

Davies, Edward, a brief biographical sketch by Frank Andrews, in "More Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels, Part 5," *Hillandale News* Feb 1994, p.408

Davis, James, a brief biographical sketch by Frank Andrews, in "More Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels, Part 5," *Hillandale News* Feb 1994, p.408

Dearth, Harry, a brief biographical sketch by Frank Andrews, in "More Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels, Part 5," *Hillandale News* Feb 1994, p.408-409

Del Riego, Teresa, a brief biographical sketch by Frank Andrews, in "More Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels, Part 5," *Hillandale News* Feb 1994, p.409

Donalda, Pauline, a brief biographical sketch by Frank Andrews, in "More Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels, Part 5," *Hillandale News* Feb 1994, p.409-410

Draper, Charles, a brief biographical sketch by Frank Andrews, in "More Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels, Part 5," *Hillandale News* Feb 1994, p.410

Dunn, John, a brief biographical sketch by Frank Andrews, in "More Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels, Part 5," *Hillandale News* Feb 1994, p.410

Dusseau, Jeanne, by Michael F. Bott, W/D of two titles recorded by the soprano, *Record Collector* Vol. 38 No. 3 (Jul/Sep 1993), p.235-239

Dyke, Spencer, a brief biographical sketch by Frank Andrews, in "More Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels, Part 5," *Hillandale News* Feb 1994, p.411

Endreze, Arthur, by Morris Springer, W/D, Record Collector Vol. 38 No. 3 (Jul/Sep 1993), p.162-195

Goodman, Isador, "A Day of Amazing Coincidence," by Bruce Asmus, Australasian

Sound Archive Spring 1993 (No. 15), p.7-11

Herold, Vilhelm, by Peter Bergmann, W/D (1899-1914) of the Danish tenor, Record Collector Vol. 38 No. 4 (Oct/Dec 1993), p.270-297

Levy, Jules, "In Search of Jules Levy," by L.E. Andersen, about "The Caruso of the Cornet" and his recordings, *Hillandale News* Oct 1993, p.334-335

Los Angeles Philharmonic Orchestra, by Michael Gray, "Decca Stereo and the Los Angeles Philharmonic: A Marriage Made in Hollywood," part 2, *Absolute Sound* Early Fall 1993 (No. 90), p.55-64

Mojica, Jose, by Patrick V. Casali, "My Reminiscences of Fray Jose Francisco de Guadalupe Mojica O.F.M.," by someone who met him in the 1960s, *Record Collector* Vol. 38 No. 4 (Oct/Dec 1993), p.253-262

Pfeiffer, Jack - see RCA (1960s label)

Rode, Wilhelm, by Siegfried Augustin, W/D, Record Collector Vol. 38 No. 3 (Jul/Sep 1993), p.200-224

Scotney, Evelyn, by Ronald White, "A Centenary Tribute to Evelyn Scotney, Australian Lyric Soprano, Born 1892," *Australasian Sound Archive* Spring 1993 (No. 15), p.20-26

Toscanini, Arturo, "The Recorded Legacy," by Peter Gutmann, including the author's "Toscanini Top Ten" performances, *Goldmine* Jan 7, 1994, p.56-58,110-114,120

Wood, Olga, "Mrs. H. Wood, Forgotten Princess of Song," by Jonathan Dobson, W/D of the wife of conductor Henry Wood, who recorded in 1908-1909, *Record Collector* Vol. 38 No. 3 (Jul/Sep 1993), p.196-199

# Country, Folk, Ethnic

Adcock, Eddie, "The Eddie Adcock Story," by Penny Parsons,  $Bluegrass\ Unlimited$  Mar 1994, p.16-23

Arnold, Jimmy, "Lost Soul," by Eddie Dean, the story of the sad, short, colorful life of the eccentric country musician, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 16 No. 1 (1993), p.20-32

Autry, Gene, by Dick Hill, "Country Music From the Good Old Days: Gene Autry's Melody Ranch," concerns Autry's long-running radio show, *Old Time Country* Spring/Summer 1993, p.12-13

Autry, Gene, "The Brilliant Artistry of Gene Autry," by Jonathan Guyot Smith, with selective discog. ("highlights" of his career), DISCoveries Dec 1993, p.40-46,143

Branscomb, Louisa, "Time to Write a Song," by Lee Taylor, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Mar 1994, p.57-61

CFCN Old Timers, The, by George W. Lyon, part 2, *Old Time Country* Spring/Summer 1993, p.8-11

Chestnutt, Vic, "Tradition and the Individual Talent," by Bob Bradley, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 16 No. 1 (1993), p.6-7

Copas, Cowboy, "One of Country Music's Finest," by Jonathan Guyot Smith, W/D, DISCoveries Nov 1993, p.21-25

Cox Family, The, "Bluegrass Players," by Pamela Selbert, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Mar 1994, p.34-38

Ellis, Red, "Heartfelt Bluegrass Gospel Music," by Dennis Delprato,  $Bluegrass\ Unlimited$  Dec 1993, p.39-43

Grand Ole Opry, by Margaret Hay Van Damm, "Simple As Sunshine: A Grand Ole Opry Reminiscence" by the daughter of m.c. George D. Hay, *Old Time Country* 

Spring/Summer 1993, p.14-15

Haggard, Merle, "Workin' Man Blues," by Jason DeParle, an interview with the embittered country star, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 16 No. 1 (1993), p.11-15

Hensley, Hairl (disc jockey), "WSM's Hairl Hensley," by Vicki Moser, Bluegrass Unlimited Jan 1994, p.60-64

Homer & Jethro, "From Moonshine to Martinis," by Henry "Homer" Haynes & Kenneth "Jethro" Burns, a comic autobiography, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 16 No. 1 (1993), p.3-5

Kentucky Colonels, "Footprints of the Kentucky Colonels," by LeRoy "Mack" McNees, "Keeping the Dream Alive in Japan," *Bluegrass Unlimited* Jan 1994, p.32-36 Lawson, Doyle, by Arsenio Orteza, "Rejoice! Doyle Lawson the Country

Gentleman Presses On," with selected discog., *Bluegrass Unlimited* Nov 1993, p.24-27 LeDoux, Chris, "Call of the Wild," by Mike McDowell, an interview, W/D, *DISCoveries* Oct 1993, p.122-124

Lee, Ernie, "A Voice Like a Friendly Handshake," by Wayne W. Daniel, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 16 No. 1 (1993), p.8-10

Lonesome River Band, "It's About Excitement," by Penny Parsons, Bluegrass Unlimited Feb 1994, p.22-30

"Lucas Family of South Carolina, The," by Pat Ahrens-Striblin, *Old Time Country* Spring/Summer 1993, p.4-7

McEntire, Reba, "Reba McEntire Walks On," by Mary A. Bufwack & Robert K. Oermann, an excerpt from their book *Finding Her Voice: The Saga of Women in Country Music, Journal of Country Music* Vol. 16 No. 1 (1993), p.16-19

McLaughlin, David, "The Standards of Time," by Charles Wolfe, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Dec 1993, p.32-37

Medford, Joe, "A Tribute to Joe Medford," by Don Bryant, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Mar 1994, p.9

Medford, Joe, obit., by Eddie Stubbs, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Jan 1994, p.15,19 Miller, Clint, by Jim Carlin, *Echoes of the Past* No. 25 (Fall 1993), p.14-15 Morgan, Mary, obit., by Bill Clifton, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Nov 1993, p.19

Morris, Lynn, Band, "Finding a Rose Among the Brambles," by Art Menius, traces the careers of Morris and other members of the bluegrass band, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Oct 1993, p.18-26

Morrison, Harold, obit., by Eddie Stubbs, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Feb 1994, p.19 Norman, Ben (of Ben and Jessye Maye), "Who Is Ben?", by Bob Cagle, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Oct 1993, p.51-53

Owens, Buck, discography, by Patrick Milligan, "The Capitol Recordings, 1957-1964," *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 16 No. 1 (1993), p.42-48

Palmer, John, obit., by Jerry Steinberg, Bluegrass Unlimited Feb 1994, p.19 Powers, Bille E., obit., by Chris Cioffi, Bluegrass Unlimited Nov 1993, p.19 Presley, Jeff, and South Central Bluegrass, by Art Menius, Bluegrass Unlimited Dec 1993, p.47-53

Robertson, Eck, by Charles K. Wolfe, "What Ever Happened to Country's First Recording Artist?", *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 16 No. 1 (1993), p.33-41

Rowden, Harold, and Down the Road, by Arlie Metheny,  $Bluegrass\ Unlimited\ Dec\ 1993,\ p.83-84$ 

Stripling, Chick, "Dancer, Comedian and Old-Time Fiddler," by Wayne W. Daniel, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Nov 1993, p.36-39

Taal/Afrikaans, recordings in these languages, by Frank Andrews, International

Talking Machine Review No. 84 (Summer 1993), p.2466

Traditional Grass, The, "Ten Years of the Traditional Grass" by Marty Godbey, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Dec 1993, p.16-21

Williams, Curley, in "Notes and Queries" column,  $Bluegrass\ Unlimited\ {\tt Dec}\ 1993,$  p.23-24

Williams, Hank, versions of Hank's songs, by Don Martin, continued, *Record Finder* Sep/Oct 1993, p.4

### Jazz, Blues, Gospel

AFRS Jazz, "An Introduction," by Harry MacKenzie, discusses jazz on Armed Forces Radio Service discs of the 1940s, cont., *Jerry's Rhythm Rag* Spring, Summer 1993, p.Sp:2,Su:2

Armstrong, Louis, "The Unissued Armstrongs," by George M. Avakian, reprinted from *Jazz Information*, Dec 1940, *Jerry's Rhythm Rag* Spring 1993, p.24-25

Artists, Various – country artists of the 1920s-30s, by Tony Russell, contains miscellaneous information on 13 obscure recording artists, 78 Quarterly Vol. 1 No. 8 (1993), p.87-93

Barnes, Walter, and His Royal Creolians, by Laurie Wright, Storyville Sep 1993, p.179-186

Batiste, Milton, "Tales from the Batmobile," by Mick Burns, New Orleans Music Sep 1993, p.6-9

Beneke, Tex, "Swing Was Never King!" by Tex Beneke, reprinted from *Metronome*, Feb 1947, *Jerry's Rhythm Rag* Summer 1993, p.32-34

Brown, Clarence "Gatemouth," "Just a Musician," by Bill Dahl, W/D, *Goldmine* Dec 24, 1993, p.48-51,175

Burrell, Alexander "Duke," obit. by Floyd Levin, *New Orleans Music* Dec 1993, p.21

"Carnival of Swing," is about the jazz festival hosted by Martin Block on Randall's Island, New York, in 1938, *Jerry's Rhythm Rag* Summer 1993, p.18-25

Casa Loma Orchestra, "Machine Jazz" by John Lodwick, reprinted from Swing Music, Fall 1936, Jerry's Rhythm Rag Spring 1993, p.37-38

Collins, Albert, obit. by Bill Dahl, with several tributes to the blues guitarist, *Goldmine* Jan 7, 1994, p.12-15

Cullum, Jim, "Making San Antonio a Jazz Mecca," by David McLemore, reprinted from the *Dallas Morning News*, *Tailgate Ramblings* Feb 1994, p.6-7

Dorsey, Sweet Mattie, "Been Here, But She's Gone," by Doug Seroff & Lynn Abbott, 78 Quarterly Vol. 1 No. 8 (1993), p.103-112

Ellington, Duke, "Introducing Duke Ellington," reprinted from Fortune, Aug 1933, Jerry's Rhythm Rag Spring 1993, p.3-9

Ellington, Duke, "The Ellington Era," by William Ruhlmann, W/D, Goldmine Oct 29, 1993, p.14-40,52-58,112-118

Ellington, Duke, at the Newport Jazz Festival (1956), reprints 1956 articles from *Time* and *Down Beat, Jerry's Rhythm Rag* Summer 1993, p.3-10

Foster, Abbey "Chinee," by Richard H. Knowles, *New Orleans Music Dec* 1993, p.6-13

Gillespie, Dizzy, "Bebop: Dizziana," by Thomas Jackrell, Joslin's  $Jazz\ Journal\ Nov\ 1993,\ p.9-12,16,18$ 

Golden Gate Quartet, The, by Jay Warner, "The Most Popular of the Jubilee

Quartets," W/D, DISCoveries Nov 1993, p.121

Goodman, Benny, at Carnegie Hall (1938), reprints period reviews from *Metronome*, the *New York Times* and *Down Beat, Jerry's Rhythm Rag* Spring 1993, p.10-18

Grant, Felix (disc jockey), by Bill Mayhugh, *Tailgate Ramblings* Dec 1993, p.8-10 Hawkins, Erskine, by George T. Simon, reprinted from *Metronome*, May 1937, *Jerry's Rhythm Rag* Summer 1993, p.35-36

Hill, Teddy, Orchestra, by Hughes Panassie, reprinted from Jazz Hot, June 1937, Jerry's Rhythm Rag Spring 1993, p.22-23

Hughes, Spike, "Day By Day in New York," by Spike Hughes, impressions of the New York musical scene in 1933, from his diary, reprinted from *Melody Maker*, May 1933, *Jerry's Rhythm Rag* Spring 1993, p.32-37

James, Skip, "Portrait of a Blues Singer," by Stephen Calt, 78 Quarterly Vol. 1 No. 8 (1993), p.55-63

Jazz – "The Earliest Boogie Woogie," by E.S. Virgo, discusses early boogie woogie recordings, 78 Quarterly Vol. 1 No. 8 (1993), p.123-126

Johnson, J.J., "Reflections and Reemergence," by Chris Deffaa, JazzTimes Dec 1993, p.41-42

Jordan, Steve, "Rhythm Man Extraordinaire," by Tom Scanlan, *Tailgate Ramblings* Nov 1993, p.6-8

Jurgens, Dick, Orchestra, "The Days of Dick Jurgens," by Joseph E. Bennett, *Joslin's Jazz Journal* Feb 1994, p.1,9-11,18

Kaminsky, Max, "How Eddie Greeted Maxie in 1946," by Eddie Condon, reprinted from *The Eddie Condon Blotter*, Summer 1946, *Tailgate Ramblings* Mar 1994, p.6-7

McPartland, Jimmy, in England, by Ralph Venables, reprinted from *Clef*, July 1946, *Jerry's Rhythm Rag* Summer 1993, p.16-17

Monk, Thelonious, "In Walked Monk," by Bret Primack, *JazzTimes* Feb 1994, p.36-41,104-105

Morand, Herb, "New Orleans Trumpet Man," by Jempi de Donder, in "The Second Hundred Years," New Orleans Music Sep 1993, p.11-13

Nelson, "Black" Walter, by Jempi de Donder, in "The Second Hundred Years," New Orleans Music Sep 1993, p.13-14

Noone, Jimmie, The Vocalion Recordings, by Laurie Wright, Storyville Sep 1993, p.188-191

Original Dixieland Jazz Band, "The First Jazz Record," by Ron Wills, recounts conflicting evidence on when the ODJB first recorded for Columbia, a subject which was resolved (we thought!) right here in "Current Bibliography," Vol. 22, No. 1 (introductory notes, under "Lies That Will Not Die")! Australasian Sound Archive Spring 1993 (No. 15), p.14-19

Parker, Charlie, "Yardbird Flies Home," by Leonard Feather, reprinted from *Metronome*, Aug 1947, *Jerry's Rhythm Rag* Spring 1993, p.28-30

Perez, Manuel, by Jempi de Donder, in "The Second Hundred Years," New Orleans Music Sep 1993, p.14-15

Pillar, Max, "A Musical Survivor," by Joseph E. Bennett, *Joslin's Jazz Journal* Nov 1993, p.7-8,14-15

Ragtime – "American Ragtime Performers in Britain," by Mark Berresford, covers the early 1900s, 78 Quarterly Vol. 1 No. 8 (1993), p.127-139

Ragtime – in Europe in the early 1900s, by Rainer E. Lotz, "Foolishness Rag: The Perception of Ragtime in Europe," 78 Quarterly Vol. 1 No. 8 (1993), p.113-122

Robichaux, Prof. John, by Jempi de Donder, in "The Second Hundred Years," New Orleans Music Sep 1993, p.15

Robinson, Bob, Trio, "Some Discographical Ramblings," by Tom Tsotsi, in "Unsanctioned Comments on Blues," *Joslin's Jazz Journal* Feb 1994, p.4-5

Rodney, Red, "Red Sails in the Limelight," by Fred Bouchard, *JazzTimes* Dec 1993, p.36-37

Saturday Night Swing Club (1936), by Robert E. Inman, about the CBS broadcasts, *Jerry's Rhythm Rag* Summer 1993, p.11-15

Shaw, Artie, dissolution of band in 1939, reprints three 1939-1940 articles from *Metronome*, *Jerry's Rhythm Rag* Summer 1993, p.29-31

Snurpus, George, "Did You Know That...?" column by Jim Gordon reveals that there was such a sideman, and the name was not – as alleged – "an example of Wingy (Manone's) humor," *IAJRC Journal* Fall 1993, p.69

Speir, H.C., by Gayle Dean Wardlow, recounts the career of the Mississippi record dealer who acted as a "talent broker" for blues labels in the 1920s-30s, 78 *Quarterly* Vol. 1 No. 8 (1993), p.12-33

Tio Family, The, by Jempi de Donder, in "The Second Hundred Years," New Orleans Music Sep 1993, p.14

Tolbert, Skeets, and His Gentlemen of Swing, by Nigel Haslewood, *Storyville Dec* 1993, p.220-231

Tough, Dave, by Robert Melvin, Joslin's Jazz Journal Feb 1994, p.14

Washboard Rhythm Kings, The, by Tom Tsotsi, notes on 1930s recordings, in "Listening in the Amen Corner," *Joslin's Jazz Journal* Nov 1993, p.6,13

Williams, Clarence, by Lynn Abbott, "Brown Skin, Who You For? Another Look At Clarence Williams' Early Career," *Jazz Archivist* Dec 1993, p.1-15

#### Rock, Rhythm & Blues

Ace, Johnny, by James M. Salem, "Death and the Rhythm-and-Bluesman: The Life and Recordings of Johnny Ace," with annotated discog., *American Music* Fall 1993, p.316-367

Andrews, Lee, and the Hearts, by Jay Warner, "The Story of Arthur Thompson and the Dreamers, a.k.a. Lee Andrews and the Hearts," W/D, *DISCoveries* Mar 1994, p.107-108,111

Animals, The, "We Gotta Get Out of This Place," by Paul Gabriel, W/D, DISCoveries Feb 1994, p.32-39

Baker, Ginger, "Anyone For Polo?", by Steve Roeser, an interview with the drummer for Cream and other groups, W/D, Goldmine Oct 15, 1993, p.42-44,48-60

Beatles, The, "And the Grammy Goes To... The Beatles!", by J.G. Schuberk, about the group's Grammy awards, *Goldmine* Nov 12, 1993, p.20,28,30,230

Blenders, The, by Jay Warner, W/D, DISCoveries Nov 1993, p.120,123

Caslons, The, by Bob Diskin, in "They Sang in Brooklyn" column, W/D, Record Collector's Monthly Sep/Oct 1993, p.10-11

Crystals, The, "There's No Other Like the Crystals," by Jay Warner, W/D; corrections in letters column, December 1993 (p.6); DISCoveries Oct 1993, p.42-44

Darby, Ward, by Carl & Nancy Janusek, W/D, *Echoes of the Past No. 25* (Fall 1993), p.4-10

Darin, Bobby, "I Sing Rock 'n' Roll Because it Sells Records," by Jeff Bleiel, an excerpt from Bleiel's book Bobby Darin on Record, Stage & Screen, with a list of his

compositions, DISCoveries Dec 1993, p.30-34

Diamonds, The, "The Ultimate Cover Act," by Jay Warner, W/D, DISCoveries Feb 1994, p.110-111

Domino, Fats, "And the New Orleans Rock Revolution," by Rick Coleman, DISCoveries Dec 1993, p.22-28

Downliners Sect, The, "The Punks of British R&B," by Mike Stax & Bill Shute, an interview with members, W/D, DISCoveries Feb 1994, p.40-48

Ducanes, The, "Tra-la-la-la," by Jay Warner, *DISCoveries* Nov 1993, p.122 Egan, Willie, "The Willie Egan Story," by Jim Dawson, W/D, *DISCoveries* Oct 1993, p.38-39

Flemons, Wade, obit., by Robert Pruter, Goldmine Mar 4, 1994, p.8

Fowley, Kim, "Living and Dying in L.A.," by Steve Roeser, based on an interview with the singer/songwriter/producer and all-around L.A. "character," W/D, *Goldmine* Nov 26, 1993, p.58-72,123,129-30,135

Heart (group), by Greg Russo, W/D, DISCoveries Mar 1994, p.26-29

Holidays, The, by Opal Nations, about the Oakland-based group by that name, in the 1950s, W/D, *DISCoveries* Dec 1993, p.126-127

Holloway, Brenda, "Soft and Smooth," by David Bianco, W/D, *DISCoveries* Jan 1994, p.36

Hollywood Argyles, The, "The Gary Paxton Chronicles, Part 2" by Peter Pittman, an interview with founder Gary Paxton, *DISCoveries* Dec 1993, p.109-111

Human Beinz (group), by Robert Hanley, an interview with bass player Mel Pachuta, *DISCoveries* Mar 1994, p.21-23

Imaginations, The, by Jay Warner, W/D, *DISCoveries* Dec 1993, p.114-115 Jackson, Michael, and the Jacksons, by Jay Warner, a superficial career survey, W/D, *DISCoveries* Mar 1994, p.40-41

Jaguars, The, "Moonlight Sonata Meets Doo-Wop," by Jay Warner, W/D, DISCoveries Dec 1993, p.116

Jesters, The, "Love No One But You," by Jay Warner, W/D, DISCoveries Oct 1993, p.47

Joel, Billy, "Keeping the Faith," by William Ruhlmann, W/D,  $Goldmine\ Jan\ 7,\ 1994,\ p.16-30,38-52$ 

KISS, "The Roar of the Greasepaint, the Smell of the Crowd," by Ken Sharp, interviews with members of the highly theatrical rock group, W/D, *Goldmine* Oct 15, 1993, p.14-24,28-40,178

Knight, Gladys, and the Pips, by Jay Warner, "35 Years Later and Still Going Strong," W/D, *DISCoveries* Jan 1994, p.18-19

Kooper, Al, by Jeff Tamarkin, "The Adventures of Kooperman: You Can Call Him Al," W/D, *Goldmine* Feb 18, 1994, p.40-62,115-128

Little Bill and the Bluenotes, by Doug Bright, W/D, DISCoveries Mar 1994, p.24-25

Little Eva, "Locomotion," by Randy Russi, W/D; additional information in letters column, December 1993 (p.10-12); DISCoveries Oct 1993, p.40-41

Love, Darlene, and Bill Medley, "Righteous Brother & Sister" by Jeff Tamarkin, recounts the two artists' careers, and their personal relationship; includes an interview with both; *Goldmine* Mar 4, 1994, p.52-66,132-133

Lucas, Harold (of the Clovers), obit., by Robert Pruter, *Goldmine* Mar 4, 1994, p.8 Martin, George, an interview with the Beatles' producer, by Bill DeYoung, "They Were My Boys, The Greatest in the World," *Goldmine* Nov 12, 1993, p.14-19,230

Marvelettes, The, "Motown's First Hit-Makers," by Randy Russi, an interview with member Katherine Anderson Schaffner, W/D, *DISCoveries* Jan 1994, p.22-26

McCartney, Paul, "Paul Is Dead" by Andru Reeve, chronicles and debunks the 1969 "Paul is Dead" hoax; excerpted from Reeve's book *Turn Me On, Dead Man*; *DISCoveries* Feb 1994, p.22-26

McPhatter, Clyde, by Tony Allan & Faye Treadwell, "Drifting Away: The Tragedy of Clyde McPhatter," an excerpt from the authors' book Save the Last Dance for Me, DISCoveries Nov 1993, p.38-41

Medley, Bill - see Love, Darlene

Morrison, Van, "Van Morrison and the Incredible Them," by Howard A. DeWitt, with discog. of Them (group), *DISCoveries* Feb 1994, p.27-31

Nilsson, Harry, obit., by Dawn Eden, Goldmine Feb 18, 1994, p.8

Nirvana (group), by Gillian G. Gaar, "The Dark Side of Innocence: Nirvana and the Rise of the Seattle Sound," W/D, Goldmine Dec 10, 1993, p.38-42,46-60,159

Nite, Norm N. (disc jockey), by Sherry Daniel, in "Faves of the Airwaves" column, DISCoveries Jan 1994, p.104

Nylons, The, "Breaking Through the Metal Wall," by Jay Warner, DISCoveries Feb 1994, p.112

Otis, Clyde, "Looking Back," by Colin Escott, an interview with the producer/song-writer, *Goldmine* Oct 1, 1993, p.42,43,122

Palmer, Earl, "The Earl of Drums," by Steve Roeser, Goldmine Oct 1, 1993, p.54-60,121-125

Paulings, The, by J. Taylor Doggett, *Echoes of the Past* No. 25 (Fall 1993), p.11-13 Paxton, Gary – see Skip & Flip; The Hollywood Argyles

Personalities, The, "On Safari With the Personalities," by Joseph Thomas Sicurella, W/D (one release), *Echoes of the Past* No. 26 (Winter 1993), p.10-12

Phillips, Sam, by Howard A. DeWitt, discusses the Sun label owner and Elvis Presley, excerpted from DeWitt's book *Elvis: The Sun Years, DISCoveries* Nov 1993, p.42-48

Pitney, Gene, "Looking Through the Eyes of Love," by Dawn Eden, an interview, with "U.S. Discography and Price Guide," *Goldmine* Oct 1, 1993, p.14-24,126

Pixies Three, The, by Michael "Doc Rock" Kelly, W/D, *DISCoveries* Oct 1993, p.29-37

Presley, Elvis, "Elvis' Golden (And Not So Golden) Records," by Neal Umphred, discusses the RIAA's ever-changing standards for record sales awards, W/D, *Goldmine* Jan 21, 1994, p.70-73,195

Presley, Elvis, "Memphis: The Obscure Years 1948-1952," by Howard A. DeWitt, excerpted from DeWitt's book *Elvis: The Sun Years, DISCoveries* Oct 1993, p.20-28

Presley, Elvis, 1960s recording sessions, by Neal Umphred, "Elvis + Girls + Songs! Who Could Ask For More? In And Out of the Studio in the '60s," *Goldmine Jan 21*, 1994, p.18-22,28-34,44-68

Presley, Elvis, a previously unpublished interview, by Jeff Tamarkin, "Interviewing Elvis: Ray Green Remembers May 16, 1956" (a disc jockey interview conducted in Little Rock, Arkansas), *Goldmine* Jan 21, 1994, p.14-17,158

Prisonaires, The, "Free At Last, Free At Last," by Jay Warner, W/D, DISCoveries Oct 1993, p.45

Purdie, Bernard, "Pretty," by Richard Skelly, an interview with the studio drummer of the 1960s and 1970s, including his incredible claim that he, not Ringo, played on many Beatles sides, W/D, *Goldmine* Oct 1, 1993, p.44-52,119-120

Reed, Don K. (disc jockey), by Don Mennie, "Don K. Reed Has Made a Home for Doo-Wop on NY Radio With Live and Recorded Music Drawn From Five Decades," *Record Collector's Monthly* Sep/Oct 1993, p.1,4-5

Reed, Jimmy, by David Whiteis, "Ain't That Lovin' You Baby: The Blues Life of Jimmy Reed," W/D, Goldmine Oct 1, 1993, p.26,30-35,38,40,126

Reeves, Martha, "Cooking Up a Comeback," interview, by Bruce Baron, W/D of Reeves and the Vandellas, *DISCoveries* Jan 1994, p.15-17

Replacements, The, "Brats in Babylon," by Ralph Heibutzki, W/D, *Goldmine* Oct 29, Nov 12, 1993, p.Oct 29:42-52,114-116, Nov 12:170-178

Rick & the Masters, by Robert Bosco, "Rick/Masters' Few Releases Belie An Active Career Doing Backup Vocals," W/D, Record Collector's Monthly Sep/Oct 1993, p.1,6-10

Robinson, Smokey (of the Miracles), by Janie Bradford, about Robinson's wife Claudette Robinson, who originally sang with the Miracles, W/D of the Miracles, *DISCoveries* Jan 1994, p.34-35

Robinson, Smokey, and the Miracles, "Ooh Baby Baby," by Bill Dahl, W/D, Goldmine Dec 10, 1993, p.14-34

Rock Music – "The Beatles and the British Invasion Story," by Michael "Doc Rock" Kelly," is a chronology of Britist artists released in the U.S., starting in the mid 1950s, *DISCoveries* Feb, Mar 1994, p.F:19-21,Mr:30-39

Rock Music – "The Mersey-Motown Sound," by Bill Harry, "How Liverpool Fell for Detroit" discusses the connection between the two musical genres in the 1960s, *Goldmine* Nov 12, 1993, p.31-32

Rundgren, Todd, "A Lifetime in Review," by Steve Roeser, W/D, DISCoveries Nov 1993, p.28-37

Sheridan, Tony, "The First Beatle," by Howard A. DeWitt, with a "select," annotated discog., *DISCoveries* Feb 1994, p.14-18

Shirelles, The, "Will You Still Remember Tomorrow," by Jay Warner, W/D, DISCoveries Mar 1994, p.109-111

Skip & Flip, "The Paxton Chronicles: Part One," by Peter Pittman, an interview with original member Gary Paxton ("Flip"), *DISCoveries* Nov 1993, p.26-27

Sly and the Family Stone, "Lookin' At the Devil," by Ralph Heibutzki, W/D,  $Goldmine\ Feb\ 18,\ 1994,\ p.various$ 

Smith, Patti, "Retrospective," by Mary Anne Cassata, W/D and bibliography of books by Ms. Smith, *DISCoveries* Mar 1994, p.15-20

Smiths, The, "Morrissey and the Smiths," by Dave Thompson, "There's a Place in Hell for Me and My Friends," an apt title for an article on the venom-spewing English punk band, W/D *Goldmine* Mar 4, 1994, p.14-26,32,38,142

Splendors, The, by Carl Janusek, W/D, *Echoes of the Past No.* 26 (Winter 1993), p.5-9

Springsteen, Bruce, by Susan Mackey-Kallis & Ian McDermott, "Bruce Springsteen, Ronald Reagan and the American Dream" focusses on the artist's politics, *Popular Music & Society* Winter 1992, p.1-9

Stray Cats, The, "The Nine Lives of the Stray Cats," by Sue Smallwood, W/D, Goldmine Mar 4, 1994, p.40-50,140

Supremes, The, "First Ladies of Motown," by Jay Warner, W/D, *DISCoveries* Jan 1994, p.11-14

Terrell, Tammi, "The Tragedy of Tammi Terrell," by David Bianco, W/D, DISCoveries Jan 1994, p.37

Three Dog Night, "Joy To the World," by David Leaf, W/D, Goldmine Nov 26,

1993, p.32-36,42-56,132,134

Uniques, The, "Uniques' Fans Were Adults During 50s R&B Era" by Peter Grendysa, W/D, Record Collector's Monthly Sep/Oct 1993, p.11

Velvelettes, The, "Motown's Best Kept Secret," by Bruce Baron, W/D, DISCoveries Jan 1994, p.30-33

Vincent, Gene, "Crazy Times," by Sue Smallwood, W/D, Goldmine Nov 26, 1993, p.14-30,136

Wells, Mary, "Motown's First Great Star," by Wayne Jancik, an interview, W/D; more in a letter from Randy Russi (March 1994, p.6), DISCoveries Jan 1994, p.27-29

Weston, Kim, "True Stardom May Find Kim Weston At Last," by Bil Carpenter, W/D, *DISCoveries* Jan 1994, p.20-21

Wexler, Jerry, "Mr. Rhythm 'n' Blues," by Richard Skelly, an interview with the record company executive, *Goldmine* Feb 4, 1994, p.36-50,94,96

X (group), "They're Still Desperate, But They're Used to It" by William Ruhlmann, W/D,  $Goldmine\ Feb\ 4,\ 1994,\ p.various$ 

Zappa, Frank, obit., by William Ruhlmann, Goldmine Jan 7, 1994, p.8-12

## Preservation and Reproduction of Recordings

Cylinders, storage and preservation techniques, by Bevis Faversham & Jason Stryker, "The Records I Save May Be Your Own," *Sound Box* Jan 1994, p.unnumbered Cylinders, storage, some thoughts on, by L.E. Anderson, "Solving the Cylinder

Record Storage Problem," In The Groove Nov 1993, p.5-6
Playback of cylinders, "Constructing an Electric Phonograph" by Mark Chetwood, discusses the author's construction of a modern machine, Historic Record No. 29 (Oct 1993), p.20-22

Playback of cylinders, "Restoration Play...", by Peter J. Comeau, a description of cylinder reproduction equipment developed by ARSC member Joe Pengelly, *Hi-Fi*News & Record Review Feb 1994, p.28-29

## Phonographs

Aladdaphone (1917), an advertisement, *In The Groove* Nov 1993, p.cover Cylinders, "A Smooth Shave" by Rene Rondeau describes an alternative to shaving cylinders for reuse: wipe them with a turpentine-soaked cloth, *Sound Box* Sep 1993, p.unnumbered

Drive Belt on Cylinder Phonograph, Replacement of, by Dennis Valente, in "The APSCO Answer Man," In The Groove Nov 1993, p.4

Edison 2/4 Minute Cylinder Phonograph, repair, by Dennis Valente, in "The APSCO Answer Man" column, *In The Groove* Mar 1994, p.4

Edison Model D, restoration of a badly deteriorated example, by Anthony Sinclair, In The Groove Oct 1993, p.6

Edison: "A Phonographic Find (?) in Old Vermont" describes and illustrates an unusual c.1901 floor model cylinder phonograph, custom made using Edison Standard works, *New Amberola Graphic* Oct 1993, p.16-17

EMG Mark X Gramophone, by William M. Toner, "Counterweight for the EMG Mark X Gramophone" discusses a means to reduce needle wear, *Hillandale News* Oct 1993, p.324-325

HMV Exhibition Sound Box, "The Ultimate Sound," by Jim Goodall, discusses

soundbox repair, Hillandale News Oct 1993, p.320-323

Reproducer, cylinder, "Don't Believe A Thing You Hear" by L.E. Andersen, discusses glass diaphragms, *Sound Box* Nov 1993, p.unnumbered

Reproducer, Victor Orthophonic, "Better Than You Thought!", by L.E. Andersen, discusses restoration, *Sound Box* Jan 1994, p.unnumbered

Reproducers: "The Duplex Speaker" (1890s) by Ray Phillips, Jr., *Hillandale News* Oct 1993, p.337

Restoration of Early Phonographs, "Old Timer's Tips" is a series of tips on rust removal, casting small parts, finish restoration, nickel removal, spring replacement, etc., Sound Box Sep 1993, p.unnumbered

Spring (for early phonograph motor), by Russell Nery, "The Safe Way to Remove a New Spring From Its Retainer" contains a brief but helpful hint, *In The Groove* Mar 1994, p.8

Zonophone Cinch (1912 disc phonograph), restoration of, by Anthony Sinclair, *In The Groove* Jan 1994, p.5

Tim Brooks is Senior Vice President, Research for the USA cable network in New York. He has written numerous articles and books on television and the history of the recording industry.